In 2012, Jamaica made a moderate advancement in efforts to eliminate the worst forms of child labor. The Government completed baseline surveys through TACKLE, a global child labor program, which has been used to synchronize current laws and policies and improve child labor enforcement. The Government also drafted a National Policy on Child Labor and a new Plan of Action to Combat Human Trafficking in Persons (2012-2015), but these plans are still under review. Despite these advancements, Jamaica still faces legislative gaps, lacks current statistics on child labor, and has not committed sufficient staff and resources to enforce child labor laws. Children in Jamaica are engaged in the worst forms of child labor, particularly in commercial sexual exploitation.

Statistics on Working Children and Education

Children	Age	Percent
Working	5-14 yrs.	8.4 (48,336)
Attending School	5-14 yrs.	98.6
Combining Work and School	7-14 yrs.	9.5
Primary Completion Rate		73.4

Sources:

Primary completion rate: Data from 2010, published by UNESCO Institute for Statistics, 2013.(1)

All other data: Understanding Children's Work Project's analysis of statistics from MISC3 Survey, 2006.(2)

Prevalence and Sectoral Distribution of the Worst Forms of Child Labor

Children in Jamaica are engaged in the worst forms of child labor, particularly in commercial sexual exploitation.(3-7) Children are commercially sexually exploited in the island's resort areas.(4, 5, 7, 8) Some children in commercial sex work are victims of human trafficking.(4, 6)

Although the extent of the problem is unclear, there is evidence of children's involvement in the production of pornography in Jamaica. Children are known to be used as the subjects of pornographic films and, less commonly, live sex shows. (4, 9-12)

There are also reports of children working on the streets as beggars and in forced labor situations as street vendors. (3, 5-7, 13) Limited evidence suggests that children collect discarded tins from garbage dumps to sell to scrap metal dealers. In dumps, children risk skin lacerations and subsequent bacterial infections. (7, 14)



Children in Jamaica are exposed to risks in agricultural work and construction. (3, 5-7, 15) Children working in agriculture may use dangerous tools, carry heavy loads and apply harmful pesticides. (16, 17) Limited evidence suggests that children also work in the fishing industry. (15) These children may work long hours, perform physically demanding tasks, and face dangers such as drowning. (18) During this reporting period, 21 children were identified as victims of human trafficking aboard a Honduran fishing vessel. The Government of Jamaica coordinated and funded the children's voluntary repatriation back to Honduras. (19)

Although evidence is limited, children are reportedly exploited through forced labor in domestic service. (3, 7, 8)

Children in Jamaica are used for a variety of illicit activities. They execute financial scams and serve as drug and gun couriers. (20-22)

Laws and Regulations on the Worst Forms of Child Labor

The Child Care and Protection Act (2004) sets forth mandates relating to the employment of children and child labor. (23) It establishes the minimum age for employment at 15, but allows children ages 13 to 14 to engage in light work. Although the actual list that stipulates what occupations are considered light work remains in draft form, the government has identified hair-braiding, clerical work, newspaper vending, supermarket packing, and engagement in household chores as permissible. (15, 23, 24) The Act also sets the minimum age for hazardous work, including industrial labor and night work, at 18. Moreover, it explicitly protects children from street begging, making it an offense for an adult to cause, procure or permit a child to beg or receive alms. (23, 24) The Building Operations and Works of Engineering Construction Regulations of 1968, the Shipping Act, and the Docks (Safety Health and Welfare) Regulations of 1968 include specific provisions prohibiting the employment of children in certain types of hazardous work.(25)

International Conventions and Selected Laws on Child Labor and Education

(IIO)	C138, Minimum Age	1
	C182, Worst Forms of Child Labor	✓
	CRC	✓
	CRC Optional Protocol on Armed Conflict	✓
	CRC Optional Protocol on the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography	✓
	Palermo Protocol on Trafficking in Persons	√
Minimum Age for Work Minimum Age for Hazardous Work	15	
	j –	18
SCHOOL	Compulsory Education Age	18
	Free Public Education	Yes

The Occupational Safety and Health (OSH) Act was drafted in 2010, but continues to be under review by Parliament. It contains a list of 45 occupations determined by the Government to be hazardous in nature and prohibited for children under the age of 18.(3, 15, 26) Some of these hazardous occupations include fishing at sea, working on construction sites, participating in the production of pornography, and engaging in illicit activities that involve weapons.(26) The Act also contains the draft list of occupations that constitute light work.(3, 15, 27) If adopted, the OSH Act will increase current fines for employers who illegally utilize child labor and would enable labor inspectors to access formerly prohibited workplace environments in the informal economic sector.(3, 5, 15, 28, 29)

The Trafficking in Persons (Prevention, Suppression and Punishment) Act of 2007 criminalizes all forms of trafficking, including child trafficking. It also prohibits keeping a person in a state of slavery or servitude, or causing a person to provide forced labor. (13, 29-32)

The Child Care and Prevention Act also prohibits the sale and trafficking of minors, and bans children from selling alcohol or tobacco products. (24) Current legislation does not prohibit the use, procurement, or offering of a child for illicit activities, such as for the production and trafficking of drugs. The draft OSH Act contains provisions addressing these legislative gaps, but it has yet to be adopted. (33)

The Child Pornography Prevention Act of 2009 prohibits using or involving a child in the production of pornography as well as producing, distributing, possessing, or accessing child pornography.(34) The Sexual Offences Act of 2009 prohibits procuring or attempting to procure a person under 18 for sexual intercourse and prohibits procuring a person of any age to become a prostitute.(26, 33, 35)

The minimum age for voluntary recruitment into the armed forces is 18, although recruits may begin training at 17 years, 6 months with parental consent. (36, 37)

School is compulsory for all children under the age of 18.(6, 31, 38) The Jamaican Charter of Fundamental Rights and Freedoms guarantees all citizens free public pre-primary and primary education.(31, 39)

Institutional Mechanisms for Coordination and **Enforcement**

The Government has an interagency commission that coordinates efforts to combat child labor. The commission includes the Ministry of Labor and Social Services (MLSS), the Child Development Agency (CDA), the Office of the Children's Advocate (OCA), and the Office of the Children's Registry (OCR).(6)

MLSS's Child Labor Unit (CLU) and Occupational Safety and Health Unit (OSHU), as well as the CDA, are responsible for enforcing child labor laws, monitoring related violations, and overseeing efforts to address the problem. (3, 5) According to the ILO, each of these offices has insufficient staff to effectively carry out its mandate. (40) MLSS employs 15 labor inspectors and 30 general inspectors who are trained to investigate a range of violations, including child labor violations. (6) In 2012, funding for labor inspections increased from \$415,000 to approximately \$507,000. (6) OSHU conducted 2,207 inspections in factories, buildings, ships, and docks. There were no cases of child labor identified. (6, 26) Many children engaged in the worst forms of child labor in Jamaica are found in informal activities like street work, a sector that is outside the scope of labor inspections. (6)

The OCR receives complaints about child abuse, including criminal violations of child labor laws.(6, 41) From January to September 2012, the registry received 146 reports of child labor and two cases of child trafficking. Although the sector of employment is unknown, girls were more likely than boys to be engaged in child labor activities.(6, 42)

The Government has established a National Task Force Against Trafficking in Persons, which is led by the Ministry of Justice. The Task Force also includes representatives from the Ministries of National Security and Foreign Affairs, the Jamaica Constabulary Force (JCF) and the Department of the Public Prosecutor, as well as representatives from the Ministries of Health, Education, Labor and Youth and Culture. (5, 6) The Task Force is responsible for facilitating information exchanges between government agencies and external stakeholders, as well as creating momentum for counter trafficking efforts. It oversees the implementation of the country's National Action Plan to Combat Human trafficking. (26, 43)

The JCF has independent authority to enforce criminal laws, including those related to the worst forms of child labor. It also contains a Trafficking in Persons (TIP) Unit that investigates and prosecutes cases of child trafficking and commercial sexual exploitation.(5, 11, 43) From April to November 2012, the TIP unit conducted 213 raids, significantly more than the 32 raids of the previous year, and arrested four individuals. It is unknown, however, how many people were identified as victims of human trafficking during the course of the raids or if any children were involved.(31) The Government has not reported any trafficking convictions this reporting period.(13) However, as discussed above, it provided assistance to 21 trafficked minors from Honduras and facilitated their repatriation back home.(19)

Government Policies on the Worst Forms of Child Labor

The CLU is responsible for implementing Jamaica's National Plan of Action on Child Labor. (5, 22) The Plan prioritizes strengthening current legislative frameworks to address all forms of child labor, specifically focusing on children engaged in domestic service, prostitution, forced labor, and hazardous work within the agricultural and fishing industry. It identifies four primary objectives: to collect current and reliable data on child labor, to establish public awareness and sensitize the Jamaican people to the problem, to improve the Labor Ministry's personnel capacity to be able to identify child laborers, and to work with trade unions, as well as the Jamaican Employers' Federation, to raise awareness among employees. (5, 22, 44) However, there have been challenges in meeting the Plan's mandate. A lack of recent statistical data, institutional tracking systems, and adequate resources has hampered efforts to combat child labor.(22, 40) The Government has drafted a National Policy on Child Labor in an effort to implement the National Plan of Action on Child Labor and address some of the current challenges, but it continues to be under review.(26, 31)

Jamaica's National Action Plan to Combat Human Trafficking has identified short- and long-term priority areas. (45) They

include targeting law enforcement officials to address the commercial sexual exploitation of children, conducting public awareness campaigns, and implementing outreach programs. (46) The Government has drafted a new Plan of Action to Combat Human Trafficking in Persons (2012-2015) in an effort to strengthen current priority areas and ensure that shelters are available to victims. The new Plan has not been adopted. (26, 46)

The Government has a Compulsory Education Policy to ensure that all children between the ages of 3 and 18 have access to a learning institution or vocational training program. One element of the Policy is the Career Advancement Program (CAP), which is meant to provide 16 to 18 year olds with two additional years of schooling upon completion of the eleventh grade.(31, 47) Although education is compulsory, in practice, it is difficult to enforce due to the financial constraint of some families and the absence of truancy officers.(40) More enforcement authorities, such as truancy officers, are needed to ensure that implementation of the policy is effective and children remain in school.

Social Programs to Eliminate or Prevent the Worst Forms of Child Labor

The Government of Jamaica continues to participate in the global child labor project, Tackle Child Labor through Education (TACKLE), which is a \$20.8 million initiative funded by the European Commission. (48, 49) The project's key objectives are to reduce poverty by providing disadvantaged youth access to basic education and skills development training, as well as to strengthen the capacity of national and local authorities to combat child labor. (48) In Jamaica, program efforts have included strengthening current legislation and improving policies to better combat child labor. (48, 49) Since the inception of TACKLE in 2009, the Government has worked closely with two NGO's, RISE and Children First, to provide direct support to children engaging and at risk of engaging in child labor activities. RISE had an original target of withdrawing 275 children from child labor and undertaking prevention activities that would reach approximately 600 children throughout six inner city communities in Kingston. (27) Due to challenges in gaining access to working children within the school environment, as well as in the local community, it had to adjust its initial targets. Children First was successful in withdrawing 130 children from child labor and reaching 670 children through its prevention work.(27) During the reporting period, TACKLE completed baseline child labor surveys which produced data that will be used to develop a module on child labor in the national education system, design a training program on child labor

for the police force, and create a handbook on "Child Labor for Professionals".(27) The baseline survey data has already been used to synchronize current laws and policies, improve enforcement, and has been utilized in the drafting of the National Child Labor Policy.(27)

The Government also continues to run a hotline that receives reports of child abuse, including cases that involve the worst forms of child labor and trafficking.(3, 5) According to the Government, efforts are ongoing to ensure that the hotline is adequately staffed and funded.(31) In the last reporting period, it was noted that the Government had established three shelters to aid female trafficking victims. However, the Government of Jamaica reports that it only has one shelter dedicated for trafficked victims.(5, 31, 33)

The Program for Advancement through Health and Education (PATH) is a government-run conditional cash transfer program. Among its chief objectives is to reduce child labor by requiring participants to attend school at least 85 percent of the academic days within a month. (50-52) Recent evaluations of the PATH program reveal that children at the primary and secondary level are not likely to reach that target. (52)

Recently, the Child Development Agency launched a child protection database to provide the public with data on the issues affecting the children of Jamaica. (26) It is unknown how this database will impact the child labor situation in Jamaica.

Existing government programs are not sufficient to meet the needs of all children engaged in the worst forms of child labor.

Based on the reporting above, the following actions would advance the elimination of the worst forms of child labor in Jamaica:

Area	Suggested Actions	Year(s) Action Recommended
Laws and Regulations	Enact the new Occupational Safety and Health Act, including the list of hazardous occupations prohibited to children under age 18 and the list of light work activities permitted for children aged 13 and 14.	2009, 2010, 2011, 2012
	Adopt legislation to prohibit procuring or offering a child for illicit activities, including drug trafficking and production.	2009, 2010, 2011, 2012
Coordination and Enforcement	Assess the adequacy of staffing within agencies responsible for the enforcement of child labor laws and regulations.	2011, 2012
Policies	Assess the adequacy of resources allocated for effective implementation of the objectives of the National Plan of Action on Child Labor and specifically explore ways to • Collect, analyze and disseminate current child labor statistics. • Implement a system to track child laborers after they have been identified and/or removed from child labor.	2010, 2011, 2012
	Adopt the new Plan of Action to Combat Human Trafficking in Persons.	2012
	Ensure that enforcement authorities, such as truancy officers, are hired to enforce the compulsory schooling policy.	2012
Social Programs	Utilize the government established shelter for trafficked victims and provide sufficient resources so that it can continue to be operational.	2011, 2012
	Expand programs that assist children in the worst forms of child labor and develop programs to aid children in domestic labor and street work.	2010, 2011, 2012

REFERENCES

- UNESCO Institute for Statistics. Gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary.
 Total.; accessed February 4, 2013; http://www.uis.unesco.org/Pages/default.
 aspx?SPSLanguage=EN. Data provided is the gross intake ratio to the last grade
 of primary school. This measure is a proxy measure for primary completion.
 For more information, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics:
 Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- 2. UCW. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. February 5, 2013. Reliable statistical data on the worst forms of child labor are especially difficult to collect given the often hidden or illegal nature of the worst forms. As a result, statistics on children's work in general are reported in this chart, which may or may not include the worst forms of child labor. For more information on sources used, the definition of working children and other indicators used in this report, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- International Trade Union Confederation. Internationally Recognised Core Labour Standards in Jamaica: Report for the WTO General Council Review of the Trade Policies of Jamaica. Geneva; January 18 and 20, 2011.
- Shared Hope International. Demand: A Comparative Examination of Sex Tourism and Trafficking in Jamaica, Japan, the Netherlands, and the United States. Vancouver; 2007. http://sharedhope.org/what-we-do/prevent/research/.
- 5. U.S. Embassy- Kingston. reporting, February 28, 2011.
- 6. U.S. Embassy- Kingston. reporting, February 20, 2013. Report No. 148.
- U.S. Department of State. "Jamaica," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2012. Washington, DC; April 19, 2013; http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/ hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?dynamic_load_id=186525.
- U.S. Department of State. "Jamaica " in *Trafficking in Persons Report-2011*. Washington, DC; June 27, 2011; http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/164455.pdf.
- Francis, P. "Child Porn Check- Government Cracking Down on Sex-Video Wave in Jamaica." jamaica-gleaner.com [online] April 21, 2008 [cited December 13, 2012]; http://jamaica-gleaner.com/gleaner/20080421/lead/lead1.html.
- JIS News. "Jamaica Steps Up to the Plate on Child Porn Issues." jis.gov.jm/ [online] July 25, 2009 [cited December 20, 2012]; http://www.jis.gov.jm/ news/109/20551?mode=redirect.
- JIS News. "OCA Reports Convictions in Attempt to Sell Child Overseas." jis.gov. jm [online] March 8, 2011 [cited December 19, 2012]; http://www.jis.gov.jm/news/117-headlines/27034?src=media.webstreams.
- Reynolds, A. "Selling Sex- Concerns Raised over Children's Access to Pornography in Jamaica." jamaica-gleaner.com [online] May 15, 2008 [cited December 13, 2012]; http://jamaica-gleaner.com/gleaner/20080515/lead/lead1.html.
- U.S. Department of State. "Jamaica," in *Trafficking in Persons Report-2012*. Washington DC; 2012; http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/192596. pdf.
- 14. Weekley, K. "Child Labour in the Scrap-Metal Industry." jamaica-gleaner.com [online] June 1, 2011 [cited December 13, 2013]; http://jamaica-gleaner.com/gleaner/20110601/lead/lead9.html.
- 15. ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Jamaica (ratification: 2003) Submitted: 2011; accessed December 12, 2012; http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/cgi-lex/pdconv. pl?host=status01&textbase=iloeng&document=26567&chapter=9&query=%28 Jamaica%29+%40ref&highlight=&querytype=bool&context=0.
- 16. International Labour Office. Children in hazardous work: What we know, what we need to do. Geneva, International Labour Organization; 2011. http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---dcomm/---publ/documents/publication/wcms_155428.pdf While country-specific information on the dangers children face in agriculture is not available, research studies and other reports have documented the dangerous nature of tasks in agriculture and their accompanying occupational exposures, injuries and potential health consequences to children working in the sector.
- International Labour Office. Farming, International Labour Organization, [Online] January 23, 2012 [cited December 13, 2012]; http://www.ilo.org/ipec/areas/Agriculture/WCMS_172416/lang--en/index.htm.

- 18. International Labour Office. Children in hazardous work: What we know, What we need to do. Geneva, International Labour Organization; 2011. http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---dcomm/---publ/documents/publication/wcms_155428.pdf While country-specific information on the dangers children face in fishing is not available, research studies and other reports have documented the dangerous nature of tasks in fishing and their accompanying occupational exposures, injuries and potential health consequences to children working in the sector.
- 19. U.S. Embassy-Kingston. reporting, February 20, 2013. Report No. 150.
- Jamaica Gleaner. "More Parental Education Needed." go-jamaica.com [online] February 19, 2011 [cited December 20, 2012]; http://go-jamaica.com/news/read_article.php?id=26626.
- Jamaica Observer. "Study: Inner-City Children Dangerously Caught in Border Divisions." jamaicaobserver.com [online] February 19, 2010 [cited December 13, 2012]; http://www.jamaicaobserver.com/news/bodies-panos-fri-15_7433537.
- Reid, T. "No Tracking System for Child Labourers." jamaica-gleaner.com [online] February 20, 2011 [cited December 19, 2012]; http://jamaica-gleaner.com/gleaner/20110220/lead/lead5.html.
- Government of Jamaica. Response to Report: Form 2012. Kingston; September 2012.
- Government of Jamaica. Child Care and Protection Act of 2004, enacted 2004. http://www.moj.gov.jm/laws/statutes/The%20Child%20Care%20and%20 Protection%20Act.pdf.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Jamaica (ratification: 2003) Published: 2009; accessed February 26, 2013; http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/cgi-lex/pdconv. pl?host=status01&textbase=iloeng&document=18501&chapter=9&textpart query=Kamaica%40ref&highlight=&querytype=bool&context=0.
- Government of Jamaica. Report filed with the ILO under Article 22 of the ILO
 Constitution for the period ending August 31, 2012 in reference to the Worst Forms of
 Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182)Kingston; September 4, 2012.
- Government of Jamaica. Report filed with the ILO under Article 22 of the ILO
 Constitution for the period ending August 31, 2012 in reference to the Minimum Age
 Convention, 1973 (No. 138). Kingston; September 4, 2012.
- 28. ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Jamaica (ratification: 2003) Submitted: 2009; accessed December 17, 2012; http://ilo.org/ilolex/cgi-lex/pdconv. pl?host=status01&textbase=iloeng&document=23532&chapter=9& query=Jamaica%40ref&highlight=&querytype=bool&context=0.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Jamaica (ratification: 2003) Submitted: 2011 accessed December 17, 2012; http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/cgi-lex/pdconv. pl?host=status01&textbase=iloeng&document=27072&chapter=9&query=%28 Jamaica%29+%40ref&highlight=&querytype=bool&context=0.
- Gayle, S. "Law Enforcers Urged to be on the Lookout for Human Trafficking." jamaica-gleaner.com [online] June 6, 2008 [cited December 18, 2012]; http://jamaica-gleaner.com/gleaner/20080606/news/news6.html.
- 31. Government of Jamaica. Response of the Government of Jamaica to the Findings of the 2011 Report of the US Department of Labour on the Worst Forms of Child Labour Pertaining to Jamaica. Submitted in response to the U.S. Department of Labor letter to the Embassy of Jamaica (December 14, 2012) "Request for Information on Efforts by Certain Countries to Eliminate the Worst Forms of Child Labor". Washington, DC; January 8, 2013.
- 32. Government of Jamaica. *Trafficking in Persons (Prevention, Supression and Punishment) Act*, enacted 2007.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Jamaica (ratification: 2003) Published: 2011; accessed December 18, 2012; http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/cgi-lex/pdconv. pl?host=status01&textbase=iloeng&document=12707&chapter=6&query=%28 Jamaica%29+%40ref&highlight=&querytype=bool&context=0.
- U.S. Embassy- Port Moresby official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 26, 2010.
- 35. Government of Jamaica,. Sexual Offences Act, Act 12 enacted 2009.
- Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers. "Jamaica," in *Child Soldiers Global Report 2008*. London; 2008; http://www.childsoldiersglobalreport.org/files/country_pdfs/FINAL_2008_Global_Report.pdf.

- Child Soldiers International. "Appendix II: Data Summary Table on Recruitment Ages of National Armies," in *Louder than Words: An Agenda for Action to End State Use of Child Soldiers*. London; 2012; http://www.child-soldiers.org/global_report_ reader.php?id=562.
- 38. Government of Jamaica. *The Education Act*, enacted 1965. http://www.moj.gov.jm/laws/statutes/The%20Education%20Act.pdf.
- Dunkley, A. "PASSED! 51 MPs Vote in Favour of Charter of Rights Bill." jamaicaobserver.com [online] March 23, 2011 [cited December 20, 2012]; http://www.jamaicaobserver.com/news/PASSED-51-MPs-vote-in-favour-of-Charter-of-Rights-Bill_8569370.
- ILO-IPEC. Assessment of Implementation and Enforcement Machinery to Combat Child Labour in Jamaica. Geneva; February 2010.
- Office of the Children's Registry. The Mandate of the OCR, Office of the Children's Registry, [Online] [cited December 19, 2012]; http://www.ocr.gov.jm/Mandate. html
- 42. Office of the Children's Registry. *Child Abuse Reports: Statistical Bulletin.* Kingston; September 28, 2012. Report No. 3. http://www.ocr.gov.jm/index.htm.
- 43. U.S. Embassy- Kingston. reporting, March 11, 2011.
- 44. Robinson, L. Draft National Plan of Action on Child Labour- Jamaica 2008.
- Chemonics International Inc. USAID Anti-trafficking Assessments in Latin America and the Caribbean: A Synthesis and Analysis. Washington, DC, U.S. Agency for International Development; August 2007. http://pdf.usaid.gov/pdf_docs/ PNADK610.pdf.

- Caribbean 360. "Jamaica Plans to Amend Existing Human Trafficking Legislation." caribbean 360.com [online] January 7, 2013 [cited February 27, 2013]; http://www.caribbean 360.com/news/jamaica_news/654110. html#axzz2M6aARxeU.
- Ministry of Education. Compulsory Education Policy: Career Advancement Programme. Office of the Chief Education Officer, Kingston:
- ILO-IPEC. Tackle Child Labor through Education: Moving Children from Work to School in 11 Countries. Geneva; 2008. http://www.ilo.org/ipecinfo/product/ viewProduct.do?productId=8511.
- JIS News. "Tackle project gets \$25 million to combat child labour." jis.gov.jm [online] September 8, 2011 [cited December 20, 2012]; http://www.jis.gov.jm/component/search/ child%2Blabour/%252F?ordering=newest&searchphrase=exact&limit=128.
- Ministry of Labour and Social Security. PATH: What is PATH?, Ministry of Labour and Social Security, [online] [cited February 27, 2013]; http://www.mlss. gov.jm/pub/index.php?artid=23.
- Ministry of Labour and Social Security. PATH: Beneficiary Responsibilities, Minister of Labour and Social Security, [online] [cited February 27, 2013]; http://www.mlss.gov.jm/pub/index.php?artid=55.
- Lamanna, F. Implementation Status & Results Jamaica: Social Protection Project (PATH). Washington, DC, World Bank; October 15, 2012. Report No. ISR8023. http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/2012/10/16830792/jamaica-social-protection-project-p105024-implementation-status-results-report-sequence-09.